NATIONAL QUALITY FORUM


Conference Call of THE PATIENT SAFETY ADVISORY COMMITTEE
November 23, 2009
PSAC members present: James Bagian, MD; Bob Bunting Jr., MSA, CPHRM, DFASHRM, CPHQ, MT (ASCP);  David Classen, MD, MS; Michael Cohen, MS, ScD, RPh, FASHP; Charles Denham, MD; Dan Ford, MBA; Helen Haskell, MA; John Hickner, MD, MSc; Nancy Leville, MS, RN; Denise Murphy, BSN, CIC, MPH, RN; Rita Shane, PharmD, FASHP; Arjun Sharma, MD; Sam Watson, MHA, MSA; Robert Wears, MD, MS, FACEP
PSAC members not present: Jane Barnsteiner, RN, PhD; Bruce Hall, MD, PhD, MBA; Richard Hawkins, MD, FACP; David Knowlton, MA; William Maisel, MD, MPH; David Mayer, MD; Philip Mehler, MD. 
NQF Staff present:  Peter Angood, MD, FACS; Eric Colchamiro, MPA; Melinda Murphy, RN, MS, NE-BC.
WELCOME, INTRODUCTIONS, and approval of October minutes

Following Dr. Angood’s welcome and roll call, the Committee approved the minutes of its October in-person meeting without change. 

GENERAL COMMENTS 
Dr. Angood began by noting that the purpose of the call was to discuss and review: 

· activity from the October in-person meeting; 
· what NQF should be doing to refine its existing patient safety programs;

· what other types of activity NQF should consider to optimize its platform in terms of patient safety in American healthcare; and

· harmonization strategies for the NQF patient safety portfolio.
Other comments included:

· the Committee would also be advised of work being done by the National Priorities Partnership (NPP) Safety working group and its focus on the peri-operative environment - prevention of Serious Reportable Events (SREs) and Hospital-Acquired Infections (HAIs), as well strategies for improvement of cross-disciplinary team functions.
· the World Health Organization (WHO) recently had an update conference call regarding its Reporting for Leaning Initiative.  WHO is working on ideas to harmonize reporting initiatives worldwide including the reporting of sentinel events and root cause analyses. 
· the Committee was reminded about NQF’s deliverables for its contract with the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS):
· to expand the concept of Serious Reportable Events into other environments of care;

· to expand existing patient safety measures into different environments of care; and

· to create a framework for the public reporting of healthcare acquired conditions (HACs)

REVIEW OF OCTOBER IN-PERSON MEETING
Dr. Angood mentioned that one of the goals of the October meeting was to provide a broad-based overview of NQF programs.  Going forward, the Committee will be updated on patient safety activities, and will be asked to provide both new ideas and reactions to questions posed about NQF’s patient safety portfolio.
Committee members asked to be continually engaged on patient safety issues, and expressed a need for specific action items for the coming year.  Dr. Angood concurred, and noted that as the NQF portfolio evolves, there will be more specific questions along with opportunities for Committee members to be directly involved with NQF’s patient safety portfolio.  Committee members will be asked if projects are heading in the right direction, and their guidance will help shape the output of NQF’s patient safety committees.
Production of a summary report by the end of the Steering Committee’s cycle (end 2010) is expected to provide recommendations for the existing NQF Patient Safety portfolio as well as recommendations for future activity.
REVIEW OF CURRENT NQF PATIENT SAFETY INITATIVES
· Safe Practices
The NQF Safe Practices for Better Healthcare 2010 update has been reviewed and approved by NQF’s Consensus Standards Approval Committee (CSAC).  A more detailed, in-depth review of the Safe Practices is scheduled for 2010, in order to release a 2011 update.
There is recognition that the Safe Practices do not optimally mesh with the Serious Reportable Events and the existing NQF-endorsed measures.  Many stakeholders would like to push the two closer together without losing the unique components of either program.    
· SCIP Hair Removal Measure
There was also a discussion on the SCIP measure, related to surgical site infection, and the methodology of hair removal.  There was concern expressed from the neurosurgery community that the language of the SCIP measure stating that razors should be prohibited is inadequate for neurosurgical procedures; without evidence to support this contention, there has been a request to CMS, The Joint Commission, and NQF to review this issue, discuss the evidence, and make recommendations.
A Committee member asked whether NQF would partner with the Healthcare Infection Control Practices Advisory Committee of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; since that organization is involved with scoring and grading the evidence.  Dr. Angood responded that in general, NQF is looking to harmonize its efforts with other groups on this and other infection control strategies.  

· Framework for Reporting of HACs
Ms. Murphy provided a brief update on developing a Framework for the Measurement, Evaluation, and Reporting of Healthcare Acquired Conditions.  This effort will develop a patient safety public reporting framework to address the challenges and opportunities related to the public reporting of patient safety information, with a focus on SREs and HACs.  This group will discuss issues such as what is unique about patient safety events, and whether there are issues that should be taken into consideration when discussing frequently occurring events versus rarely occurring events.
A Committee member asked about how this effort would relate to the work on HACs already done by CMS. Ms. Murphy said that the Frameworks Committee would take into consideration the information already in place to help entities that are publishing documents using data around public reporting, including: the WHO Reporting for Learning Initiative; AHRQ’s Common Formats for Patient Safety Data effort; and existing NQF reports, including the National Voluntary Consensus Standards for Consumer Focused Reporting. 

Dr. Angood noted that “healthcare acquired conditions” have not been clearly defined by HHS.  He added that there are significant differences in the terms and definitions used for reporting by the different states.  This HAC committee will be asked to provide guidance on how to best move forward in a unified fashion.
· Serious Reportable Events Review
Discussion next turned to the recent meeting of the Steering Committee for the Healthcare Acquired Conditions and Serious Reportable Events in Healthcare project.   The PSAC was asked for their input on the draft updated definition for SREs.  
The SRE committee is recommending a change to the definition of “serious reportable events” from “preventable, serious, and unambiguous adverse events that should never occur” to “preventable, serious, and unambiguous adverse events that should not occur.”  There was significant discussion, but the committee reached consensus that “never” should not be included; it creates an unnecessary standard for practitioners, and may even have legal ramifications.  Moving to the word “not” does not take away from the urgency of the statement.
PSAC members agreed with this change in definition, stating that it was clearer.  One member noted that purchasers often want to tie SREs back to cost-savings, instead of quality improvement and safety.
Further discussion by the PSAC of the SRE Steering Committee’s definitions included:

· the need to prevent harmful events, and structure interpretation of SREs, toward looking at event outcomes instead of focusing on number of reports
· the need to consider human behavior within the SRE revision
· use of the term “preventable” and what this implies for a healthcare system; aren’t all events preventable?  The PSAC suggested that the Committee specifically reference “preventing harm.”
· serious, which includes psychological disabilities;
· system failure, which encompasses absent systems; and
· the unclear nature of the term “ambiguous”, and whether it adds clarity to the SRE definition.

The PSAC comments will be shared with the SRE Steering Committee for their continued deliberations.

NQF PATIENT SAFETY STRATEGY DISCUSSION

An update was provided on the harmonization of Safe Practices, and how this initiative was coordinated with over ten organizations.   The new HHS office of Healthcare Quality, headed by Don Wright, MD, MPH, was noted as a good organization to reach out to, as it will integrate the efforts of CDC, CMS, and AHRQ with a single focus on quality.  Committee members also discussed the need to understand end-to-end workflow before patient safety systems are implemented. 

Other comments regarding the PSAC conference calls included the need for less reporting and more specific questions for discussion as well as more opportunity to review content.
It was agreed that a follow-up electronic survey would be circulated to continue refining the focus for the committee and for staff to continue providing background information to the PSAC members regarding the NQF Patient Safety portfolio.
NQF MEMBER COMMENT

The meeting was opened to NQF member comments or questions; none were received.

REMINDERS

The Patient Safety Advisory Committee will next meet on Monday, January 25, 2010 via conference call from 3:00-4:30 p.m. ET.  Materials and dial-in information for the call will be sent via email prior to the call.
Committee members were reminded to complete the survey on NQF’s patient safety initiatives at http://www.surveymonkey.com/s/2B7923J by December 1, 2009.  
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